INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 4 AUGUST 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, 



Housing, Infrastructure and Transport); and


Councillor Mrs Bowman (Portfolio Holder for Economic 



Development and Regeneration) attended part of the meeting.

IOS.66/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

IOS.67/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to Cumbria County Council or Carlisle Housing Association because she was a Member of the County Council and served on the Board of the Association.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson remained within the meeting room and took part in discussions.

IOS.68/05
AGENDA

The Chairman reported that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services had requested that report CTS.29/05 on Dealing with Abandoned Vehicles (Car Clear Scheme) (Agenda item A.7 refers) be withdrawn from the Agenda and sought the Committee’s agreement to that course of action.

Members then confirmed their agreement.

IOS.69/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 14 April, 23 May, 8, 23 and 29 June 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.70/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.71/05
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.35/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 August 2005 to 30 November 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 August 2005 to 30 November 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.72/05
WORK PROGRAMME

(a) The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.  

In addition, the Chairman made reference to an e-mail received from the Support Officer concerning site visits arranged as part of the assessment of options for the future of the Council’s refuse collection service.

Site visits were programmed for –

· Tuesday 9 August 
10.30 am – Teesdale District Council; and

· Tuesday 16 August
10.00 am – Stockport Borough Council





  2.00 pm – Staffordshire Moorlands District 







Council.

Unfortunately, because of holiday commitments, the Overview and Scrutiny representatives on the Waste Collection Focus Group were unable to attend all of the planned visits.  Spaces were therefore available for interested Members of the Committee to attend.

Members then confirmed their availability as follows –

Tuesday 9 August
Tuesday 16 August

Councillor Allison

Councillor Stockdale
Councillor Allison

Councillor Miss Martlew

Councillor Mrs Rutherford

Councillor Mrs Crookdake (possibly)

Members asked that the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer also extend the invitation to substitute Members of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer confirm Members’ availability to the Support Officer and arrange to extend the invitation to Substitute Members of the Committee.

(b)  Pursuant to Minute IOS.58/05, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report OS.02/05 providing background information to enable the Committee to select topics for subject review for the year 2005/06.

Dr Taylor outlined some of the criteria that could be used to help determine which topics were chosen by the Committee.  Following on from the report by Dr Stephanie Snape (Overview and Scrutiny at Carlisle City Council: An Evaluation) he also emphasised the three points that should be borne in mind when selecting topics.

Potential Subject Review topics included –

· Continue with Streetworks review

· Tourism

· Post-flooding work

· Car parking strategy

· Carlisle Airport

· Oversee/drive work on Environmental Performance of the Council

· Effectiveness of Area Working arrangements

· Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 – possible uses and implementation

· Fly tipping

· Street Scene enforcement review

· Grounds maintenance policies in CHA areas

· Waste minimisation.

The Committee was recommended to select one or two topics for review during the year.  If more than one topic was chosen, it was importance that Members agree the order in which the Reviews were to be carrried out.  It was further suggested that the Committee consider whether a Task Group could carry out the Review(s).

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations -

(a) There may be some merit in linking certain of the topics together, e.g. the Subject Review into Streetworks could include the Street Scene Enforcement Review, and the Clean Neighourhoods and Environment Act  could encompass issues such as fly tipping.  


Members further believed that the effectiveness of Area Working arrangements embraced many of the suggested topics.  When the scoping report came forward on Area Working it could include details such as the agreements currently in place with Carlisle Housing Association.   Background details such as the new powers given to local authorities under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act would also be useful.

Dr Taylor cautioned Members against extending any Review too widely.  It was important that the Committee could consider topics in detail and ultimately make a difference.  At the invitation of the Chairman, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport stressed the need to work in partnership with the County Council and others on issues such as the effectiveness of area working arrangements.

(b) Members commented upon the importance of the Council’s role in Waste Minimisation and felt that issue should be a priority Review for the Committee.  

The Chairman reported details of a meeting held the week before between the Chairmen and Vice-Chairmen of the Cumbrian Districts and the work being undertaken on the back of the ACE programme.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager was investigating the scoping of the matter and it may be prudent to await the outcome of that work before commencing with the Review. The special session already planned for 12 October 2005 could be used to progress the matter. 

A Member believed that it was important to keep the momentum going.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services was in agreement with the Member, reporting that a Strategic Partnership had been established to take the waste programme forward.    Officers were working together at a County wide level to develop and progress that strategy and it would be helpful if Overview and Scrutiny mirrored that i.e. there was a need to act now rather than later.

As the Council’s representative on the Strategic Review, the Portfolio Holder reiterated the above sentiments, stressing the need to reduce the amount of household waste being generated and investigate alternative means of disposal.  The recent site visit to Thornley had been extremely informative and it may be that another such visit could be arranged.  He expressed the hope that Members would attend the scheduled site visits if at all possible.  

Other Members commented on the importance of ensuring that all Members were educated and involved in the matter so that everyone spoke with the same voice when the time came for making difficult policy decisions.  It would also be beneficial to undertake a visit to Hespin Wood to view recycling arrangements.

A Member asked that background information be provided, on issues such as digesters, for the proposed meeting in October.

(c) Other Subject Reviews which Members wished included were –

· Grounds Maintenance policies in CHA areas 

· Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act

Dr Taylor suggested that grounds maintenance policies in CHA areas may best be suited to a one-off meeting of the Committee.

(d) Other areas which Members wished to examine were –

· Environmental Performance of the Council (by way of reports to periodic meetings of the Committee)

· Area Working (monitoring to be included on future Agenda)

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be advised that this Committee had selected topics for Subject Review during the year 2005/06, detailed and prioritised as follows –

1. Waste Minimisation

2. Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act

(2) That the Committee would wish to deal with the following matters as “one‑off” Agenda items –

· Environmental Performance of the Council

· Grounds Maintenance Policies in CHA areas

IOS.73/05
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND OTHER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
(a) Repairs to Back Lanes
There was submitted Minute EX.094/05 of the Executive meeting on 13 June 2005 in response to a reference from this Committee concerning improvements to back lanes.  The decision of the Executive was –

“That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the Executive are not prepared to commit the City Council to a rolling programme of improvements to adopted back lanes.  The Executive will consider allocating funding in 2006/07 for further improvements to adopted back lanes and would wish to do this in partnership with Cumbria County Council on a match funding basis.”

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(b) Grass Cutting 
There was submitted Minute reference OSM.31/05 from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 7 July 2005 detailing their strong concerns regarding grass cutting and weed removal on housing estates and in other areas throughout the City. The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was asked to fully scrutinise the matter and also take it into consideration during monitoring of the new Area Based Working Arrangements.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be advised that this Committee will take those concerns into account when undertaking its regular work monitoring the arrangements for grass cutting and area working.

IOS.74/05
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES (CAR CLEAR SCHEME)
Further to Minute IOS.68/05 above, the Chairman expressed the Committee’s concern and disappointment that the report on Dealing with Abandoned Vehicles had not been forthcoming earlier and had now been withdrawn.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services accepted those comments, explaining the reasons why that particular piece of work had slipped in the work programme.  It was his wish to ensure that Members had before them the most up‑to‑date information and that would be provided as part of his next report to the Committee.

Members also sought to ensure that the future report would include details of liaison undertaken with the Fire Service, clarification as to whether abandoned vehicles would be removed from locations that were off the road, and the funding and legal implications of the Car Clear Scheme.

The Chairman asked for sight of the report prior to its submission to the Committee.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that report CTS.29/05 outlining the proposed procedure for implementation of the Car Clear Scheme which would supplement existing procedures for dealing with Abandoned Vehicles had been withdrawn and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services would arrange to submit a report, including information on the issues raised, to the September meeting of the Committee.

IOS.75/05
PERFORMANCE MONITORING

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services submitted report SP.14/05 being the first corporate performance monitoring report for the 2005/06 financial year.  The report presented the quarterly monitoring information in a revised format, categorised under the emerging corporate priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City and highlighted a number of indicators under the heading corporate concerns.

The content of the performance report had been the subject of discussion at the first quarter Performance Conference on 28 July 2005.  The Conference had identified those areas where the Council was doing well, where it was achieving year on year improvement, areas of poor performance and the action required to improve.  The outcomes had been recorded and circulated to the Committee prior to the meeting by way of additional information.

Ms Hook then gave a presentation on Performance Management to the Committee.  In particular, Ms Hook commented upon the need for a special session with Members to identify their views as regards the critical success factors (i.e. those aspects of a strategy that must be achieved to successfully meet objectives and, if possible, to secure competitive advantage). 

Members were asked to note the content of report SP.14/05 and comment on the content and format of the attached reports.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. In response to questions, Ms Hook explained that Best Value Performance Indicators were set by Government and all others were imposed by choice.  BVPIs could be seen as a chore because they were not driving the Council’s business.

2. A Member referred to the three key issues highlighted in November/December 2004 in relation to performance management and questioned the progress made.

In response Dr Gooding (Executive Director) advised that Officers had learnt from past mistakes and importantly were working on good practices of planning, reviewing and doing.   Clearly work on reviewing the Council’s Business Plans would be affected by the reorganisation of the management structure which was currently ongoing.

3. Arrangements be made urgently for a workshop session, to include all Members of Overview and Scrutiny, in order that they could input their views into Dr Gooding’s next report on the Council’s priorities.

Dr Gooding advised that the best course of action would be for the workshop to take place following the Council meeting on 13 September 2005, and Ms Hook undertook to liaise with Dr Taylor on a convenient date.

4. Members requested a further report providing background information on areas where the Council was not performing and asked whether the January flood had had an effect.

Ms Hook indicated that her concern as regards exception reporting was that areas of good performance were not recognised.  She would, of course, be happy to provide the information requested.  The floods had affected performance around issues such as tonnage of waste collected.

Another Member then asked that the report also include a brief indication of areas of good performance.

Dr Gooding commented upon the need to set service standards which continued to raise the bar.  He would be grateful if the Committee could look at, and be absolutely clear as to what constituted an exception.  The framework needed to be open and transparent to Overview and Scrutiny.  

Ms Hook also drew attention to the key corporate concerns which were detailed in the report for Members to look at.   A Member added that there was a need to tie in with the LPSA targets.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of the reports be noted.

(2) That the Head of Strategic and Performance Services be requested to liaise with the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer as regards arrangements for a Workshop Session for all Members of Overview and Scrutiny.  The Workshop would aim to define the critical success factors in achieving the Council’s priorities.

IOS.76/05
CONSULTATION ON THE NORTH WEST DEVELOPMENT AGENCY DRAFT REGIONAL ECONOMIC STRATEGY
The Economic Development Manager submitted report ECD.10/05 concerning the draft Regional Economic Strategy (RES) published by the North West Development Agency as part of a regular three year rolling review and seeking views from stakeholders.

Mr Beaty reported that the basis of the changes in the latest draft RES was an assessment of how the whole region was performing and outlined the conclusions on the key issues.

The RES vision for the North West was to try to deliver seven things –

· Help raise output of the region and the productivity of workers

· Create more and better jobs

· Ensure people had skills for life

· Enable people to access work (measured by employment rates)

· Help disadvantaged communities

· Reduce variations across the Region (measured by sub-regional wage levels and household income)

That vision would be progressed through actions under five themes, namely Business, Skills and Employment, Regeneration, Infrastructure and Quality of Life.  Under each of the five headings were a small number of ‘transformational activities’ identified as crucial to delivery of the changes in the regional economy.  

Within that list of activities there was little to suggest that Carlisle’s specific needs and opportunities were adequately reflected in the RES.  There was no reference to Carlisle Renaissance or to the role the NWDA could play in its development.    Over the life of the RES (2006-2009) it was reasonable to expect that it should figure in the activities of the Agency and, as such, required a reference in item 3 of the Regeneration ‘transformational activities’ on page 19 of the draft.   

Mr Beaty considered that to be perhaps the single most important observation the Council could make on the draft RES.  That the renaissance of Carlisle – although important in its own right – should be recognised for the contribution it could make to improving the very poor performance of the Cumbrian sub‑region in GVA terms.

The NWDA was, had been, or was considering, involvement as a funder in a number of projects within Carlisle.  In addition, funds had been made available to support rural initiatives and business support through the RRC, Business Link and the Cumbria Chamber and those had included activities in Carlisle.

Some of those initiatives would remain key elements in Carlisle’s future economic development, but there were a number of other interventions of particular importance to Carlisle’s future prosperity, including –

· Business

· Skills and Employment

· Regeneration

· Infrastructure 

· Quality of Life

Mr Beaty then sought Members’ comments on the draft.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. Referring to page 6 – Infrastructure - a Member questioned whether the Council could bring pressure to bear to ensure the planning of more high speed trains for Carlisle.

Mr Beaty replied that West Coast Rail 250 had put together a submission to Government but it may take 20/30 years to advance that.  The issue was the extent to which it would benefit Cumbria.  The City Council had a good relationship through West Coast Rail which may provide scope to influence the service.

2. Members were somewhat depressed/confused by the lack of reference to Carlisle in the consultation document and yet the NWDA was, or was considering, involvement as a funder in a number of projects within Carlisle.  Issues surrounding skills and employment for example were very pertinent to Carlisle.

Mr Beaty believed that Carlisle was sufficiently important to figure in the document to a greater extent than was currently the case.  It was important that Cumbria put its message forward via the Cumbria Regional Partnership and Vision.

3. Members were particularly concerned at the very poor performance of the Cumbrian sub-region in GVA terms and questioned what the NWDA was doing to bring more high value jobs and manufacturing work to the City. Some believed that incentives (such as grant aid) were required to attract new business.  Another Member referred to the Lyons Report and issues such as quality of life which could be pertinent.

In response, Mr Beaty explained that, although there were good signs of involvement (the office market at Kingmoor Park for example), the inward investment market was very difficult at the moment.  Ultimately businesses would determine where they wanted to locate and finance/grant aid was not always a factor.

A Member added that inward investment would not merely happen.  There was a need for Members to be more vociferous in terms of voicing Cumbria’s economic needs when attending meetings in the North West.   Other Members recognised the obvious difficulties/conflicts associated with the need for Cumbria to speak with one voice and the City to put forward its case for a University in Carlisle for example.

4. Members commented that not all businesses wished to go to Kingmoor Park.  Some wanted land of their own and they felt that Planning Services could do more to drive economic development by advertising brownfield sites along the M6 corridor.  A number of brownfield sites which had recently been developed for housing would have been appropriate for prestigious large office blocks.

Ms Connolly stressed that Planning Officers were regulators and were not therefore in a position to promote the sale of land. It was hoped that with Carlisle Renaissance Members would see the Planning Service being more proactive in bringing forward Planning Briefs.  Ms Connolly undertook to take the matter up with the Head of Planning Services.

5. A Member commented upon the necessity to educate children on the need to work.

At the invitation of the Chairman, the Portfolio Holder for Economic Development and Regeneration confirmed her agreement with what had been said regarding the lack of reference in the document to Carlisle. Neither was there any reference to Carlisle Airport. She commended the recommendations in report ECD.10/05 to the Committee.

6. The Committee wished to ensure that the document also contained reference to Carlisle Airport. 

7. The issue of how climate change impacted upon the economic regeneration of Carlisle be also investigated.

8. Members further commented on the vulnerability of large employers in the City and were concerned to ensure that strategies were put in place to protect that base.

Mr Beaty stated that was an important point and element of his work.

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments detailed at points 1. – 8. above be forwarded to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the draft Regional Economic Strategy.

(2) That the Committee confirms that the Council’s principal response to the Regional Economic Strategy should be to secure the status of Carlisle Renaissance as a key element in the recovery of the whole Cumbria economy and to see that acknowledged in the final Regional Economic Strategy.

(3) The Executive and Officers be requested to investigate what steps could be taken to ensure that all Members from local authorities in Cumbria attending meetings in the North West speak with one voice.

[The meeting ended at 12.12 pm]
